


relating to regulations will be agreed between both governments during the implementation of the 

reforms but on the default understanding that the Scottish Government will lead on the regulations 

using these powers. 

Fees for applications for Harbour Orders 

On clause 96 granting power to make commencement provision for harbour order regulations under 

clause 42, both governments agree that the making of regulations under new paragraph 9A in 

Schedule 3 to the Harbours Act 1964, be a devolved matter in Scotland. Provisions for the new 

system of setting fees will come into effect two months from Assent. To ensure that fees can still 

accompany harbour orders before regulations are made the provision repealing the current power 

to determine fees will be commenced by regulations. The new fees system will take precedence 

over the current system upon commencement of this clause. As such, the way clause 42(7) operates 

means that there is no practical need for the previous regime to be switched off for the new fees 

regs to be made. However, a decision on the desired timing for this repeal in Scotland will be 

necessary following discussion with the Devolved Governments. The Secretary of State would, as 

a routine matter, make the commencement order at a date of Ministers in the Devolved 

Government's choosing. 

While there have been some exceptions, the conventional approach to commencement orders is 

for them to be made by the same body that introduced the parent legislation. The UK Government 

is committed to collaboratively working with the Scottish Government, and the Secretary of State 

can commit to agreeing a commencement date with Scottish Ministers. In the nature of the business 

of preparing for a change in fee structures, we would not expect there to be any difficulty in providing 

the Department for Transport with sufficient notice to avoid any logistical difficulties in this regard. 

We therefore consider this to be a conventional arrangement, and one that should pose no 

impediment to legislative consent. 

Thank you for writing on this important matter. 

Yours ever, 

RT HON ANGELA RAYNER MP 

Deputy Prime Minister and Secretary of State for Housing, Communities & Local Government 


